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Lord's recent revelation, he rebuked

him, saying to Satan: "Who art thou? For

behold, I am a son of God, in the simili-

tude of his Only Begotten; and where is

thy glory, that I should worship thee?"

(Moses 1:13).

Moses had learned something about

himself. He was a son of God. Oh, how
important it is that our children be re-

minded of this truth. And Moses com-
manded Satan to leave, but to no avail.

And Satan was angry. Moses again com-

manded him to depart, and Satan cried

and ranted upon the earth, again refus-

ing to leave. (See Moses 1:18-19.)

Moses then realized that he had a

major challenge on his hands. This was

no ordinary person. He was fearsome,

angry, and powerful. Moses wanted no

part of this and commanded boldly:

"Depart from me, Satan, for this one

God only will I worship, which is the

God of glory. And now Satan began to

tremble, and the earth shook" (Moses

1:20-21).

Here was a power that was dark and

bitter. How could Moses withstand

such? In this great moment of crisis,

"Moses received strength, and called

upon God, saying: In the name of the

Only Begotten, depart hence, Satan"

(Moses 1:21). He now appealed to a

power beyond his own. He tapped into a

source of strength and authority through

the Lord Jesus Christ, a power which

Satan could not defy. "And it came to

pass that Satan cried with a loud voice,

with weeping, and wailing, and gnashing

of teeth; and he departed hence, even

from the presence of Moses, that he be-

held him not" (Moses 1:22).

Our prayers will be heard

Years ago, one of our colleagues

shared this tender experience with us.

His young daughter, Kim, had just

learned to count. In fact, she could

count all the way from one to ten. They
were so excited they called Grandma.
"Hi, Grandma. Do you want to hear me
count?" Then she began to count, "One,

two, three, four, five, six, seven, eight,

nine, ten. In the name of Jesus Christ,

amen." Perhaps the Savior smiled and
was pleased that Kim could count from

one to ten.

When we use these sacred words, "in

the name of Jesus Christ," they are much
more than a way to get out of a prayer or

out of a testimony or out of a talk. We
are on holy ground, brothers and sisters.

We are using a name most sublime, most

holy, and most wonderful—the very

name of the Son of God. We are now
able to come unto the Father through

His Beloved Son. What power and reas-

surance and peace come when we really

pray in His name. This conclusion to the

prayer may, in many ways, be the most
important part of the prayer. We can ap-

peal to the Father through His victorious

Son with confidence that our prayers will

be heard. We can ask and receive, we can

seek and find and subsequently find the

open door.

I testify to you in that holy name,
even the name of Jesus Christ, that God
is our Father. We are His children. Jesus

Christ is His Only Begotten Son in the

flesh. He is our beloved Savior and Re-
deemer. In the name of Jesus Christ,

amen.

Elder Robert D. Hales

The process of conversion

The Savior, as a caring friend, said

to Peter, who had recently come to fol-

low the Savior:

"Simon, Simon, behold, Satan hath

desired to have you, that he may sift you
as wheat:

"But I have prayed for thee, that thy

faith fail not: and when thou art con-
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verted, strengthen thy brethren" (Luke

22:31-32).

What is this process of conversion

that each son and daughter of God must

experience if they are to help others re-

turn back into His presence?

The first seeds of conversion begin

with an awareness of the gospel of Jesus

Christ and a desire to know the truth

concerning His restored Church. "Let

this desire work in you" (Alma 32:27). A
desire to know the truth is like a seed

which grows in the fertile ground of

faith, patience, diligence, and long-suf-

fering (see Alma 32:27-41). There have

been some miraculous conversions

recorded in the scriptures. The miracu-

lous conversion of Saul is one such ex-

ample, illustrated when he asked two

vital questions: "Who art thou, Lord? . .

.

[and] What wilt thou have me to do?"

(Acts 9:5-6). On occasion individuals

can have such experiences, but for the

most part, conversion happens over a

period of time as study, prayer, experi-

ence, and faith help us to grow in our

testimony and conversion.

When Abinadi fearlessly taught the

gospel of Jesus Christ to the wicked King

Noah and his priests, only Alma recog-

nized the truth. Alma then had to

demonstrate great faith in the words of

Abinadi as he sought to bring about a

mighty change of heart. This change of

heart strengthened his conversion with a

desire to forsake his sins. The conver-

sion of each member of the Church is

not unlike that of Alma (see Mosiah 17).

We come out of the world into the

kingdom of God. In the conversion pro-

cess, we experience repentance, which

brings about humility and a broken heart

and contrite spirit, preparing us for bap-

tism, remission of sins, and receiving

the Holy Ghost. Then, over time and
through our faithfulness, we overcome
trials and tribulations and endure to the

end.

Learning to become a fellow citizen

I think of what the first members of

the Church left behind. Many had to

leave their families and friends, their na-

tion of birth, and many of their ways of

life. They traveled across an ocean and
walked across a great nation to come to

Zion so that they might have the fellow-

shipping of the Saints.

It is no different today. When new
members come out of the world into the

kingdom of God, they leave much be-

hind them. Oftentimes they too must
leave behind friends and even family as

well as social contacts and a way of life

that is not compatible with the standards

of the Church.

After baptism, the new member of

the Church must learn how to become a

fellow citizen with the Saints in the king-

dom of God through study, prayer,

member example, and nurturing. Each
member of the Church is developing

daily a deeper personal commitment,
testimony, and conversion as they serve

in their families and in Church callings.

Once in the kingdom of God as a

newly baptized member, we honor the

restored priesthood. Honoring the

priesthood and being obedient in living

the commandments are important ele-

ments in the conversion process. Adult

male members receive the Aaronic
Priesthood soon after baptism. After a

period of time, if worthy, they should re-

ceive the Melchizedek Priesthood, and
each individual in the family shares the

blessings of the priesthood in the home.
Women are welcomed and enjoy the

blessings of sisterhood in the Relief So-

ciety. Youth develop friendships as they

associate in the Young Men and Young
Women organizations. The children are

blessed as they are taught and feel the

love of caring teachers in the Primary.

Our obedience to the command-
ments leads us to service and sacrifice in
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accepting callings in the priesthood quo-

rums and the auxiliary organizations.

We faithfully progress for at least

one year after baptism and prepare our-

selves to enter the temple of the Lord. In

the holy temple we receive our sacred

endowments, which teach us how we
must live to return into the presence of

God the Father and His Son, Jesus

Christ.

Then we are sealed for time and all

eternity. Our children come into the

world protected, born in the eternal

covenants we have taken together as

husband and wife. If we enter the waters

of baptism after our family is grown, our

children are sealed to us as though they

were born in the covenant.

All of this time our testimonies con-

tinue to grow, and as they do they be-

come a protection for us "that when the

devil shall send forth his mighty winds,

... it shall have no power over you"
(Helaman 5:12).

Knowing the truth and gaining a tes-

timony strengthen us to stay on the

straight and narrow path that leads to

eternal life. As testimony grows, we be-

come more and more converted to the

gospel of Jesus Christ. When we follow

Him, we commit ourselves to serve Him
by serving others.

Provide the soil that nurtures the seed

Brothers and sisters, the Church is

growing rapidly as our missionary force

introduces the gospel in all parts of the

world to those who are prepared with

ears to hear. They join the Church with

great faith, with a testimony of Jesus

Christ, with love in their hearts, and then

they face the realities of reordering their

lives to reflect the Lord's will. They lose

the close association with the missionar-

ies who brought them the light.

They come to our wards and
branches feeling as though they are

strangers. "Now therefore ye are no
more strangers and foreigners, but fel-

lowcitizens with the saints, and of the

household of God" (Ephesians 2:19).

We read in the scriptures about seeds

and about the sower of seeds (see Mat-
thew 13; Alma 32). We are taught that a

seed can grow, become a tree, and bear

fruit. But we have to have good soil to

accept the good seed, and that is one of

our roles in The Church of Jesus Christ

of Latter-day Saints—that we provide

the soil which nurtures the seed so it can

grow and bear fruit and the fruit remains

(see John 15:16). Many are strong

enough to endure to the end. Without
receiving a warm hand of fellowship,

some become discouraged and unfortu-

nately may lose the spirit that brought

them to the waters of baptism. What was
once a centerpiece in their existence is

pushed aside for what they may perceive

to be an offense or more pressing mat-

ters of the day, or it is simply lost in the

shuffle of living. To labor for the conver-

sion of one's self and others is a noble

and joyful task.

"And if it so be that you should labor

all your days in crying repentance unto

this people, and bring, save it be one
soul unto me, how great shall be your joy

with him in the kingdom of my Father!

"And now, if your joy will be great

with one soul that you have brought unto

me into the kingdom of my Father, how
great will be your joy if you should bring

many souls unto me!" (D&C 18:15-16).

Be aware of new members' needs

Have you ever pondered the sorrow

of losing one and what sadness there

must be when many are lost? That is

what the Lord feels. It is what our
prophet feels. And that is what I hope
that you and I can feel, that we can show
a determination to nurture those who
have experienced the joys of feeling the

Spirit, being baptized, and gaining a tes-

timony and who are in the process of

overcoming trials and tribulations and
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achieving an enduring conversion that

will last eternally.

Amid the busyness of our day and
concerns of what we are trying to accom-
plish in our individual lives and within

our families, we sometimes are not
aware of the needs of the new member
who has just entered the kingdom. As we
are committed to be by the side of each

new member, could we walk with them
along the straight and narrow path that

leads to the temple, going with them to

the temple so that in our friendship we
can have joy and rejoice with them as we
move together toward eternal life?

"Nevertheless, the people of the

church did have great joy because of the

conversion of the Lamanites, yea, be-

cause of the church of God, which had
been established among them. And they

did fellowship one with another, and did

rejoice one with another, and did have

great joy" (Helaman 6:3).

Visualize for a moment a shepherd

tending his sheep. The shepherd is study-

ing and praying diligently to get close to

God. As the shepherd concentrates on
his personal relationship with God, he
loses track of time and circumstance. He
is not aware of his sheep wandering away
or being ravaged by evil marauders. The
shepherd awakes from his personal pon-

dering to the reality that some of his

sheep are missing and he must go forth

and find them, bringing them back.

We whose conversion is sufficient

must reach out to those who wander. As
we do, we will find great joy in gathering

the Lord's sheep.

cheer and let us go in search of the

flocks, and we will gather them together

and bring them back unto the place of

water" (Alma 17:31).

Now, we may read this as a story

about some shepherds trying to round

up some missing sheep, but the message

is much more powerful and significant

than that. Ammon was a missionary with

noble intentions to bring the king and

his kingdom back to the fold of righ-

teousness, to the well of living water.

The challenge looked daunting to those

who could see only, in everyday terms,

sheep strung out on hillsides and not

enough manpower to round them up.

They were discouraged and fearful that

the king would discover their loss.

Ammon not only led the force to re-

capture the sheep, he drove away the

evil men who caused the problems; and

his heroic efforts persuaded the king to

follow him and to follow the Savior.

Ammon teaches us that no matter our

circumstances, we can be an example to

others, we can lift them, we can inspire

them to seek righteousness, and we can

bear testimony to all of the power of Je-

sus Christ.

To become one in the family of

Saints requires established members of

the Church to warmly welcome new
members with open arms. In like man-
ner, it also requires a sincere effort on
the part of new members to come to

church and participate with the other

members of the Church. Being one tran-

scends gender, age, marital status, and

economic standing.

The example ofAmmon

Ammon, the Nephite missionary,

provided an example for us. He had cho-

sen to serve the Lamanite king and was
sent to watch the flocks of Lamoni.
When a band of renegades attacked and
scattered the sheep, Ammon's fellow

servants had fear and began to weep.
What did Ammon say? "Be of good

Feed the Lord's sheep

Conversion requires consecrating

our lives to caring for and serving others

who need our help and to sharing our

gifts and talents. The Lord didn't say

tend my sheep when it is convenient,

watch my sheep when you aren't busy.

He said feed my sheep and my lambs,

help them survive this world, keep them
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close to you. Lead them to safety—the

safety of righteous choices that will pre-

pare them for eternal life.

A member's challenge is similar to

the many lessons that Jesus' disciples

and Apostles learned after they re-

sponded to His sincere invitation to

"come, follow me" (Luke 18:22). In the

New Testament many lessons Peter, the

senior Apostle, learned are shared with

us because these are lessons we must
also learn in our conversion process.

After the Crucifixion, Peter went
fishing with the disciples. He was now
the senior Apostle, but he did not realize

what was expected of him. He had for-

gotten that he was to be a fisher of men.
From the boat one of the fishermen rec-

ognized the resurrected Lord on the

shore. Peter bounded ashore to greet the

Savior and was met with a direct ques-

tion that plumbed the depths of his con-

version. Peter was still learning, as we
must continue to learn. "Lovest thou
me?" asked the Savior three times (John

21:15-17). "Lovest thou me?" Peter was
hurt and taken aback. "Thou knowest
that I love thee," he replied (John
21:17). Then counseled the Savior,

"Feed my lambs. . . . Feed my sheep"

(John 21:15-17).

Like Peter, many are converted and
leave the things of this world to follow

the Lord. Like Peter, when we are called

to be fishers of Father's children, do we
go "a fishing" (John 21:3) and forget to

feed His lambs and sheep? Like Peter,

when those around us are suffering or

feeling fearful and need our fellowship

and help, do we sleep at the garden
gate? (see Matthew 26:36-46).

Like Peter, as we have our own indi-

vidual learning experiences, will we be
able to respond in the same manner
Peter did when the Lord asked him, "But

whom say ye that I am?" Simon Peter,

now converted, answered, "Thou art the

Christ, the Son of the living God" (Mat-

thew 16:15-16).

"Strengthen thy brethren"

Brothers and sisters, do we really

understand the teachings of the Savior,

"When thou art converted, strengthen

thy brethren"? (Luke 22:32). Feed my
lambs. Feed my sheep. Feeding the

lambs could well be missionary labors

working with newly baptized members,
who must be nurtured and given caring

warmth and fellowship in the family of

Saints. Feeding the sheep could well re-

fer to the mature members of the Church,

some active and some less active, who
need to be cared for and brought back to

the flock.

We have learned well the message of

one prophet, "Every member [is] a mis-

sionary!" (David O. McKay, in Confer-

ence Report, Apr. 1959, 122). Hopefully,

we will respond to an equally urgent plea

that every member be a friend, a fellow-

shipper, nurturing and caring for all our

brothers and sisters—fully active mem-
bers, new members, and less-active

members alike.

Last night in priesthood meeting we
received an entreaty from President

Hinckley regarding our new members.
He urgently petitioned us to care for our

new members with these statements: "I

ask of you, each of you, to become a part

of this great effort. . . . Brethren, let us

help them as they take their first steps as

members. . . . [This] is a work for home
teachers and visiting teachers. It is a

work for the bishopric, for the priest-

hood quorums, for the Relief Society,

the young men and young women, even

the Primary. . . . Your friendly ways are

needed. . . . That one who was lost need

not have become lost. But if he is out . .

.

somewhere in the shadows, and if it

means leaving the ninety and nine, we
must do so to find him."

May our personal supplication in

response to the prophet's entreaty be:

Help me reach a friend in darkness;

Help me guide him through the

night.
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Help me show thy path to glory

By the Spirit's holy light

Help me find thy lambs who wander;

Help me bring them to thy keep.

Teach me, Lord, to be a shepherd;

Father, help me feed thy sheep.

("Help Me Teach with Inspiration,"

Hymns, no. 281)

That we may follow our prophet's

plea, become converted, and then
strengthen our brothers and sisters is my
prayer in the name of Jesus Christ,

amen.

President Monson

Elder Robert D. Hales of the Quo-
rum of the Twelve Apostles has just spo-

ken to us.

As we conclude the conference, we
express appreciation to the Mormon
Youth Chorus, the Logan-Ogden com-
bined Institute choirs, the Ricks College

combined men's chorus, and the Taber-

nacle Choir, and to their conductors and
their organists for the beautiful and in-

spiring music during the conference. It

has been a prayer unto the Lord.

We thank our city officials for the

cooperation given this conference; the

doctors, Church Health Unit nurses, and

ambulance services which have been on
hand to render assistance; the ushers

and interpreters; and those who are re-

sponsible for the beautiful flowers on
Temple Square and in the Tabernacle.

We express appreciation to local

and national press representatives for

their coverage of the conference. We are

grateful to the owners and operators of

the many radio and television stations

and cable systems who have given time

and made facilities available to carry ses-

sions of this conference in many coun-

tries.

We shall now be pleased to hear

from our beloved President of the

Church, President Gordon B. Hinckley,

who will be our concluding speaker.

Following President Hinckley's re-

marks, the Tabernacle Choir will sing

"Redeemer of Israel." And the benedic-

tion will be offered by Elder John E.

Fowler of the Seventy. The conference

will then be adjourned for six months.

President Gordon B. Hinckley

Nothing to fear and everything to gain

This has been a wonderful confer-

ence. The Spirit of the Lord has been
here. The music has been inspirational.

The talks and prayers have touched us

with a desire to do better. We have ap-

preciated all who have spoken and wish

that all of the General and Area Authori-

ties and general officers might have been
heard from. That would have taken
about a week.

We have been reminded that ours is

a great inheritance. The past is behind

us. It is the future with which we must be
concerned. We face great opportunities

and great challenges. Our critics at

home and abroad are watching us. In an

effort to find fault, they listen to every

word we say, hoping to entrap us. We
may stumble now and again. But the

work will not be materially hindered. We
will stand up where we fell and go for-

ward.

We have nothing to fear and every-

thing to gain. God is at the helm. We will

seek His direction. We will listen to the

still, small voice of revelation. And we
will go forward as He directs.

His Church will not be misled. Never

fear that. If there were any disposition on

the part of its leaders to do so, He could


